

SIMT 19, Master's Thesis (Two years) in Social Science of Gender

Major: Social Work

Fall Term, 2010

Supervisor: **Bodil Rasmusson**

CHILDREN'S WELLBEING IN AN ORPHANAGE IN KOLE DISTRICT, UGANDA. The Children's Perspectives

Tom Kabos Ogwang

January, 2011

Acknowledgement

Through this piece of work, I would like to give special thanks and appreciate the support rendered to me in all ways by all those persons who made my stay and study in Lund University a success. It would not have been possible for me to study at Lund University without the scholarship from the European Union under Erasmus Mundus External Cooperation Program (EMECW lot 10) which was coordinated by Prof. Petter Pilesjo whose dedication to service is very much appreciated. To the Lecturers at the Centre of Gender studies in particular and the Faculty of Social Sciences (Graduate school), in general, I am very proud of you and am glad to be counted as an alumni of Lund University.

I can never find the right words to express my gratitude to my supervisor, Bodil Rasmusson (PhD), who offered her most valuable time all the time to guide, counsel, advice and above all, created a conducive environment necessary for writing this thesis. I am greatly indebted to you for the insights and implanting the seed of knowledge that should enable me stand up and be counted amongst many citizens of this world who have a passion for children's wellbeing around the globe and sub-Saharan Africa (Uganda) in particular.

To my lovely wife and beautiful children, relatives and friends both in Sweden and Uganda, I am so grateful to you for having been patient with me for all these two years while I pursued this program of study at Lund University. I cannot forget to mention and recognize posthumously the roles played by my late parents, Imat Florence Ekuka and Mzee Nehemiah Ekuka, sisters and brother in encouraging and mentoring me in order for me to reach this level. To God, be the glory!

Last but not least, I would like to dedicate this thesis to the orphaned children who reside at the orphanage in this study and pray that through this piece of work, their voices be heard and inspire all those persons who have a passion for orphaned children and always make decisions in their best interest. Credit is also given to the staff of the orphanage, especially Reverend Dickens Anyati whose cooperation made this study possible.

Abstract

Author: Tom Kabos Ogwang

Title: CHILDREN'S WELLBEING IN AN ORPHANAGE IN KOLE DISTRICT,

UGANDA. The Children's Perspectives

Supervisor: Bodil Rasmusson

Assessors: Åsa Lundqvist & Katarina Jacobsson

This study explored the views of orphaned children about how they perceived and described their wellbeing in an orphanage which is located in the rural area of Kole District in Northern Uganda, East Africa. Recent reports estimates that 14% of children in Uganda were orphaned (experienced the loss of one or both parents), which is an equivalent of 2.43 million out of 17.1 million children under the age of 18 years.

A mixed method (triangulation) approach was used in this study whereby focused group discussion with the help of the interview guide was employed to collect the data. The criteria used for the selection of the participants was purposive sampling in which thirty five children were selected and interviewed in eight different focused groups and each group consisted of three to five participants. Observation method was also employed in this study whereby I observed the orphans' behavior in order to compliment their actions against the views expressed by the participants during the interview sessions. I also sought the views of the orphanage administrator as well as some of the house moms in order to obtain detailed information about the orphanage. Gender perspectives were used to analyze the interviews with the respondents in order to understand the complex relationship that exists between the participants given the fact that they all underwent through difficult situations during childhood and faced multiple risk factors prior to joining the orphanage.

The findings of this study revealed that the orphanage, according to the orphaned children was not as problematic as most previous studies had indicated. The participants' views were based on the fact that the orphanage offers them the basic needs such as food, clothings, shelter, security, health care, education and spiritual guidance which they

lacked while they were in their family homes after the death of their parents. The critical point of departure in this study stemmed from the theoretical aspects in which theories of care, childhood and resilience were used as a mirror to reflect the participants' responses.

Keywords: Children's perspectives, wellbeing, orphanage, Uganda

Table of Contents

Acknowledgement	2
Abstract	3
1. Introduction	7
Statement of the Problem	9
Aims and research question	11
2. Previous Research	13
Studies carried out on the situation of orphans and orphanages	13
Reasons advanced against institutionalization of children	15
Relevance of this thesis in relation to the previous research	17
3. Theoretical Framework	
The concept of care	19
Theories of childhood	21
Theories of resilience	22
4. Methodology and Methods	25
Methodological approach	25
Justification	26
Selection of site and respondents	27
Method of data collection	28
Data Analysis	30
Ethical considerations	30
Position of the researcher	32
The orphanage	33
5. Results and Analysis of the Study	36
Presentation of results	36
Daily life experiences	36
Children's perspectives of their wellbeing	40

Children's vision for adult life beyond the orphanage	44
Children's suggestions on how the orphanage could be improved	45
6. Discussion	49
A conducive environment that fulfills the basic needs	49
Developing a trusting relationship between care-givers and orphans	50
Adjustment to a new life discourse in an orphanage	51
Orphaned children's attitude towards their adult future life	53
The notion of gender, culture and ethnic identity	54
Limitation of the study	56
7. Conclusion	57
Future research	58
References	59
Appendix	66

1. Introduction

The past century witnessed an increased number of armed conflicts throughout the world (Pedersen, 2002) in which conflicts took place mostly not between states but rather between groups within a population with prolonged grievances against each other based on ethnic, cultural or religious lines (Onyango, 1998). Most victims of armed conflicts have always been children (Al-Eissa, 1995; Ronstrom, 1989) who are killed, maimed, displaced, made homeless, parentless or remained emotionally traumatized. However, the alarming rate in the increase of orphaned children in sub-Saharan Africa has been exacerbated by the HIV/AIDS pandemic that has devastated the continent since the late 1980's (UNAIDS, UNICEF & USAID, 2004). According to Perez (2008), conflicts/wars and HIV/AIDS, irrespective of its level of intensity, continue to rob children of their childhood, increase their vulnerability and risks and they are more likely to live a life of fear and insecurity.

Several studies and researches carried out on children have maintained that children need and have a right to be cared for and grow up with their biological parents so as to live in a family environment. Although most governments and international laws have recognized the fact that children have a right to grow up with their biological parents, experience have shown that millions of children are living in residential institutions¹ around the world even then with no clear statistical figures, (Williamson & Greenberg, 2010). However, in Uganda, insecurity and civil strife which ripped the country for almost three decades coupled with the AIDS pandemic led to a tremendous increase of orphaned children to date (Ntozi, *et al.*1999). A survey carried out in Uganda in 1992 during the outrage of civil war and the widespread of HIV/AIDS pandemic revealed that approximately two thousand nine hundred children were living in residential homes (Williamson & Greenberg, 2010).

A report published by UNICEF in 2004 on Framework for the Protection, Care and Support of Orphans and Vulnerable Children Living in a World with HIV/AIDS defined

¹ Residential/orphanage/institutional care homes shall be used interchangeably to mean the same thing in this paper

an orphan as a child under eighteen years of age who has lost either the mother or the father or both parents and who would have died of any cause. It further classified orphans into different categories such as: a single orphan - a child who lost one of the parents; a double orphan - a child who lost both parents; maternal orphan - a child whose mother is dead (including double orphan); paternal orphan - a child whose father is dead (including double orphan). For this study, all categories of orphans were considered irrespective of the nature of cause of death of their parents.

In northern Uganda where this study was carried out, extended family relationships which was cherished as one of the ways through which children were cared for and brought up to respect the family values and norms amongst the society is at the brink of collapse. This has mainly been due to insurgency which existed for the last two decades coupled with HIV/AIDS pandemic. Most families were placed in the internally displaced people's camps (IDPs) which distorted the traditional kinship ties and family relationships to the extent that orphaned children have become both care givers and providers to their siblings. Creation of orphanages as an alternative means of child care which never existed in the mindset of this society has become the order of the day. Orphanages are now considered by both children and adults in this community as a way through which a few 'lucky' orphaned children are made to benefit from the emotional health and material needs. The emotional health that most orphaned children desire include but not limited to education, health care, safety and security, love, care and a sense of belonging and the material needs include clothing, food, shelter and the like. Both the emotional and material needs mentioned above are lacking in the family homes of these orphaned children and is being provided for at the orphanage so as to uplift and transform the lives of these children.

As a point of departure from the findings of most authors and organizations such as Drew *et al.* (1998); Clark (2008); Foster *et al.* (1997); Larose, Bernier & Tarabulsy (2005); Ntozi & Mukiza-Gapere (1995); Ntozi *et al.* (1999); Nyamedha *et al.* (2003); Williamson & Greenberg (2010); Wolf & Fesseha (1998) and UNICEF (2010) regarding orphans and orphanages, this study explored the children's perspectives on how they perceived their

wellbeing in an orphanage since lots of debates have been generated in recent times on the wellbeing of vulnerable children (orphans) especially those residing in orphanages.

Statement of the Problem

According to a study carried out by Tadele et al. (2010) on understanding institutional child care options for children in Ethiopia, it was found out that apart from lack of appropriate parental care, other factors such as HIV/AIDS, natural disasters, internal migration due to internal conflicts and biting poverty were the basic underlying challenges that children faced globally and particularly in Africa today. A recent study done on the situational analysis of vulnerable children in Uganda estimated that 14% of children in Uganda are orphaned (experienced the loss of one or both parents), which is an equivalent of 2.43 million out of 17.1 million children under the age of eighteen years (Kalibala & Elson, 2010). On the other hand, Oleke et al. (2007) in a study carried out to assess policy implications and experiences of orphan care in Amach², Lira District, found out that female orphan especially those aged between five and twelve years were at a greater risk of exclusion from education compared to their male counterparts. This is because the demand for girls is particularly high for domestic work. However, several studies have revealed that the plight for most of these vulnerable children and their caregivers were largely offered by Non Governmental Organizations (NGOs), Community Based Organizations (CBOs) and Faith Based Organizations (FBOs) who provide financial, material, educational, moral and spiritual support to orphans. In Uganda, most government programs are geared towards offering ideological and administrative framework through which projects are initiated, developed and implemented with little offer in terms of funding. Nevertheless, the most well known national projects supporting orphans in Uganda are: 'Uganda Women's Efforts to Save the Orphans' (UWESO) and the 'National Committee of Women Living with HIV/AIDS' (NACWOLA). Both organizations are women's organizations working for the care and support of orphaned children in Uganda (Kalibala & Elson, 2010).

_

² Amach is located within the same sub-region (Lira district, Northern Uganda) to which this study was conducted

According to the resolution adopted by the UN General Assembly, 64/142 on the guidelines for Alternative Care of Children, section (c) (123), states that "facilities providing residential care should be small enough and organized around the rights and needs of the child, in a setting as close as possible to a family or small group situation..." In order to promote and protect the rights of children, the government of Uganda enacted child care legislation, "The 1996 Children's Statute" which among other provisions located the burden of responsibility for care and protection of children to parents and communities. This was meant to operationalize the African Union Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child (1990) and the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC, 1989) argued Oleke et al. (2007).

A report by UNICEF (2010) on *Africa's Orphaned and Vulnerable Generations*, points out that a lot still remain unknown about the number of children who are under the residential care in sub-Saharan Africa because estimates are only available for a limited number of countries. Clark (2008) in a study carried out on orphanages argued that the primary purpose of most orphanages is to provide orphaned children with accommodation and offer social support such as feeding, health care and education. The secondary purpose is to give time during the period of support for decisions to be made about their future, whose outcome could be to have the child adopted.

This study sought to explore the children's views themselves on how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage considering that orphanages have become one of the ways through which orphaned children are taken care of in Uganda today. However, most researches have negatively reported on the quality of these institutions and have criticized the use of institutional care homes for not being appropriate in orphan care. Wolf & Fesseha (1998) argued that although orphanages often meet the material needs of orphans much better than foster care, nonetheless as institutions they deprive orphans from autonomy and personal contact with their relatives. In order to understand the children's views better, I considered the view of Fraser *et al.* (2004) that understanding the children's feelings and attitudes towards their lives should be an integral part of research whose aim is to improve the services rendered to them and their families. Cheney (2007)

on her part argued that experiences that children face in an orphanage reshape their identities and feelings towards their families, communities and the nation since they have no proper channel through which they could express their political identities. Nonetheless, Sondergaard (2002: p452) suggested that sensitive aspects of social life such as gender, sexuality and ethnicity as well as socio-cultural and historical understandings of identity should be incorporated into individual consciousness through a process of sifting and synthesizing. Furthermore, Lave & Wenger (1991) pointed out that children usually experience, engage in and perform their ethnic identities within their locality and they recommended that a framework of communities of practice be used in understanding children's perceptions. Wenger (1998) on his part pointed out that institution such as schools and communities provide legitimate peripheral participation in shaping ethnic and cultural identities. Since most orphaned children prefer to identify themselves with their immediate families in search of love, care, protection and provision of the basic needs, Christensen, James & Jenks (2000) suggested that children's identities can be formed within a localized matrix of constraint, contested meaning and conventions of placing and avenues of possibilities. This implied that control of power would be exercised by the movements and positioning through which emergent identities are made and articulated. In this study, I considered the fact that children's perspectives towards their wellbeing and how they identified themselves with the orphanage should best be explained by them and not only or mainly adults.

Aims and research question

Most researches carried out on orphans and orphanages around the world including the reports by UNICEF, UNAIDS, USAID, Save the Children and similar organizations reveal that an orphanage is not the best option for alternative care of vulnerable children. This study generally aimed at examining the views of orphaned children themselves on how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage something that most previous studies largely ignored. Having identified that orphaned children's perspectives were largely ignored in most studies previously carried out on orphanages, the general aim of this study was to bridge the gap of the existing knowledge base of previous studies carried out on children living in orphanages. This implied that consideration on methodological and

theoretical perspectives would be addressed as will be discussed in subsequent sections of this thesis.

However, the specific aim of this study was:

• To understand the children's daily life experiences, living conditions in general and how they adjusted to a new life discourse in this kind of environment.

Research question

In order to achieve the above aims, the primary research question designed to guide this study was:

How do orphaned children perceive and describe their wellbeing in an orphanage?

The reason for designing the research question in this manner was to guide the researcher in examining the views of children on how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage, so as to gain a deeper understanding of the knowledge and experience they had about an orphanage, and specifically analyze it from their perspective. For this study, wellbeing was used as a mirror through which children's standpoints on the issues that affected them were used to reflect the theoretical framework of this paper. Woodhead *et al* (2009) conceptualizes wellbeing and argued that it is a socially contingent, culturally-anchored construct that changes over time both at individual life course changes as well as changes in the socio-cultural context. They further contend that children's wellbeing should be placed at the core of qualitative research that moved beyond the traditional poverty research, to the one which offered an interdisciplinary enquiry centered on children's experiences, perspectives and aspirations. It was against such argumentation that the research question was formulated in this manner so as to seek the views of the orphaned children themselves which appeared to be lacking in most previous studies as will be discussed in the next section.

2. Previous Research

Although many studies have been carried out on orphans and orphanages with the results giving different dimensions of the orphans' status in different locations across the globe and sub-Saharan Africa in particular, very little information is available on the views expressed by orphans themselves regarding their wellbeing in an orphanage. Christensen & James (2000) argued that childhood had been studied within the framework of adults' notions about children and how they were understood and the children were rarely called upon to express their views. Most researches were primarily *on* children or *around* them rather than *with* them and it was not until the rethinking behind the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (UNCRC, 1989) that these approaches have changed (Verhellen, 1993). This part of the thesis analyzed the reports, articles, journals and studies previously done on the general condition and the care of orphans and also examined the different studies carried out on orphanages across sub-Saharan Africa with particular reference to Uganda.

Studies carried out on the situation of orphans and orphanages

The first article produced by Foster *et al.* (1997) on orphan care addressed the changing definition of "orphan" due to the AIDS pandemic and provided more psychological needs of children orphaned by AIDS and specifically dwelt on the notion of stigma. This gave the orphanhood label a new meaning since most of these children were so stigmatized and were almost always ignored by the different communities. Depending on which of the two parents died first or if both parents were dead, researches revealed that maternal orphans were more vulnerable than their paternal orphans. According to most African culture and proved by a study carried out in Kenya, it was found that most men would remarry another woman in case of death of the first wife and that the situation of orphaned children almost always worsened because the second wife would favor her biological children other than the orphans. Although most widowed mothers were less likely to remarry, another study revealed that they were always overburdened with the care of orphaned children (Nyamedha *et al.* 2003).

On the other hand, a study carried out in Malawi on orphans indicated that most of the children usually preferred to be placed under the care of their grandparents implying that orphaned children usually prioritize love and respect for their deceased parents over material situation and as such preferred to stay with their very close relatives (Mann, 2002). However, their situation were made worst if they were unable to find a relative who would support them with the basic needs such as shelter, clothing, food, education, health care and security.

Studies in USA found out that AIDS orphans faced an uncertain future regarding their custody and financial benefits (Levine, 1995) and the situation is even worse in Africa where orphaned children usually drop out of school. Matters were never made better when some of them were dispossessed off their parents' property by their own relatives (Webb, 1995; Bedri et al. 1995). In Uganda, the biggest challenges that orphaned children faced in most parts of the country included but not limited to shelter, school fees, school uniforms, scholastic materials, food, bedding, clothing, medical care and the general provision of care especially to the younger siblings (Shuey et al. 1996). Studies carried out by Hunter (1991), Ntozi and Mukiza-Gapere (1995) and Foster (1996) revealed that many people who cared for orphans in Uganda were either too young or too old to manage the task. Shuey et al. (1996) observed that orphan care is solely the task of surviving parents, mainly mothers and that occasionally other family members came in to assist when both parents were dead. However, Carswell (1988) observed that kinship ties were no longer close enough to provide for orphan care as it was in the traditional African kinship care system before. With traditional African family kinship support dwindling, institutional care system was being introduced and used as alternative care system (Ntozi et al, 1999) in which orphanages mostly administered by NGO's, CBO's and FBO's provided direct support for the basic needs and school fees to the orphaned children (Urassa, 1997).

Nevertheless, a study jointly carried out in 1994 by the Department of Pediatrics of the University of Zimbabwe and the Department of Social Welfare concluded that several attempts were made in response to the orphan crisis in Zimbabwe in which a number of

organizations created new institutions to take care of the orphans despite the absence of any official position or government policy. Families were found to be struggling to take care of the orphans and that most of these families found it appropriate to send the orphans in the residential care since it would guarantee the children food, clothing and education (Williamson & Greenberg, 2010).

The above arguments reveal how appalling the state of orphaned children are which probably give reason for the rapid increase of orphanages in most countries in the sub-Saharan Africa in general and Uganda in particular. This is coupled with inadequate financial, moral and material support offered to orphaned children by most African states and the few institutional support provided by some African states were mostly ineffective or inefficient (Burch & Dewit, 1986). In Northern Uganda, the region where this study was carried out, Ntozi *et al.* (1999) observed that the increment in orphanhood level has been due to civil wars and a high level of AIDS prevalence which led to a very high rate of school drop out especially amongst the orphaned children resulting into the creation of many orphanages in the sub-region in particular and Uganda at large.

Reasons advanced against institutionalization of children

Notwithstanding the above facts, most researches have negatively reported on the quality of these institutions and have criticized the use of institutional care homes for not being appropriate in orphan care. Wolf & Fesseha (1998) argued that orphanages often meet the material needs of the orphans much better than foster care, and yet these institutions deprive orphans from autonomy and personal contact with their relatives. This was corroborated by Drew *et al.* (1998) who pointed out that institutions often have limited capacity, catering only to physical needs and were very expensive to operate. They further contend that children who lived in residential care homes suffered from psychological problems such as delayed cognitive development and impaired social functioning. Larose, *et al.* (2005); Marsh, *et al.* (2003) contend that institutional care was assumed to be highly undesirable if not pathogenic.

According to UNICEF (2010) report on *Africa's Orphanhood and Vulnerable Generations*, it stated that residential facilities were not an appropriate primary response for orphans and the following reasons were advanced against institutionalization of orphan care:

- High turnover rates of staff which made it very difficult to sustain a caring environment
- High child-to-staff ratios that exacerbated the care deficit
- Difficulties in reintegration during the early childhood, due in part to community stigma
- Frequent failure to respond adequately to the psychological needs of children
- Higher cost compared to community-based care and greater challenges to scaling up
- Lack of government standards and monitoring of the care provided and
- Worse outcomes physically and mentally for children living in residential care facilities, as documented through research in western countries.

Further researches on institutional care have also revealed that it was more expensive to care for children in residential homes than any other form of alternative care system. According to a report entitled, *Families Not Orphanages* submitted to the Better Care Network organization by Williamson & Greenberg (2010), it stated that professional foster care costed US\$ 91 per month/child (based on the 1998 official exchange rate) compared to between US\$ 201 and US\$ 280 per month/child for the cost of institutional care. The report further revealed that high quality community-based child care was estimated to cost between US\$ 98 per month/child to US\$ 132 per month/child. Nevertheless, these comparative estimates were based in Central and Eastern Europe. However, similar results were also observed in the sub-Saharan region of Africa. For example, a study carried out in Kagera region, Tanzania, revealed that the annual cost for taking care of one child in a residential home was more than US\$ 1000, about six times the cost of supporting a child in a foster care. In South Africa, the study showed that the cost of residential care was six times more expensive than foster care or statutory adoption. Such comparisons was also done in the east and central Africa by Save the

Children UK and found out that residential facility for the care of children were ten times more expensive than community-based forms of care (Williamson & Greenberg, 2010). How relevant is this thesis to the previous studies that have been examined in this paper? The response to this question is analyzed as follows.

Relevance of this thesis in relation to the previous research

Although the above citations provided very useful points of reference for this study, it did not take into consideration the different experiences orphaned children went through and how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage. It would have been more interesting to know whether these costs, for example offered any meaningful changes in the orphaned children's wellbeing and how it enabled them perceive their social world. The fact that orphaned children previously lacked the basic needs, parental love and care as well as suffered from stigma and trauma, this study was meant to bridge the gap in the study of orphans and orphanages by adding the orphaned children's views on how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage. Woodhead (1998a) contends that taking an account of children's experiences and perspectives is important in that children have a right to be heard; capable of expressing their feelings and aspirations in a context which respected their abilities and mode of communication and that they are an important source of information on what they thought might harm their future development within their environment, family and community setting. It is for this reason that this study was intended to seek the children's views and experiences on how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage despite the general negative assertions revealed by the previous studies on orphanages. The researcher considered John's (2003) view that seeking children's experiences signified a transformation of adult-child relationships upon which the adult's views should not dominate the children's perception of their wellbeing which provided a reciprocal understanding of each other.

In order to pursue this argument further, this thesis offered useful concepts which should enable the reader understand the need to examine children's views on how they perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage so as to avoid generalization of vulnerable children especially those who resided in an orphanage. The next section therefore dealt with the different theoretical perspectives that the researcher found useful in elaborating the critical point of departure for this study.

3. Theoretical Framework

Theories according to Silverman (1993) provide a set of explanatory concepts and these concepts offer ways of looking at the world which is essential for research. Flick (2007) conceptualizes theories and argued that similar to other forms of presenting empirical relations - theories are versions through which the world is viewed and that these versions undergo a continuous revision, evaluation, construction, and reconstruction. He further stated that theories are not representations of given facts, but versions or perspectives through which the world is seen. This chapter considered the theories of childhood and resilience which were found to be useful in providing the critical point of departure in understanding how children perceived their wellbeing in an orphanage. The relevance of childhood theory enabled me to understand the children's perspectives about their experiences at the orphanage since the study placed them as 'subjects' and not 'objects'. Secondly, using resilience theory, I was able to understand the participants' views on how they were able to adjust to the new ways of life at the orphanage since they were faced with a number of risk factors during childhood. For this study, I considered the fact that working towards a responsible and realistic way in seeking children's views while respecting and understanding how they felt, acted and appreciated their social world was very important. This part of the paper therefore discussed the theories of care, childhood and resilience which were meant to mirror the children's perceptions.

The concept of care

According to Daly & Rake (2003), care is considered to be the activities and relations that involve the caring of the sick, the elderly and the dependant young. They further argued that it is a form of interpersonal relationship and social exigency or a necessary activity within the society. Daly & Rake (2003) further contend that the concept of care is rooted in relations of personal involvement and to some extent personal service. They stated that care has always been a subject of debate that focused on how social policies seek to manage the demand and supply of care. Barnett & Land, (2007) and Healy, (2008) on their part argued that care is a complex phenomenon and diverse, yet it is constitutive of togetherness that is excluding and a charitable provision that is

disempowering. All in all, care can be said to have consisted of physical, emotional and intellectual processes that enabled human beings to maintain their livelihood and distinguish these activities from the economic ones. This inevitably raises the issue of gender roles in the care giving process in which Tronto (2004) argued that in all societies gender relations were shaped by the different care arrangements. She further contends that women were the greatest providers of care compared to men and that care regimes shaped gender regimes and vice-versa. According to Oleke *et al.* (2007), the relative vulnerability of orphan care varied considerably with the category of kin. They argued that societies that followed patrilineal kinship provided responsibility of care to orphans within the paternal kin who offered protection of children's rights to safety, support, belonging and inheritance. Although most studies revealed that economic hardship was found to be greater among orphans residing with maternal kin, it is believed that they experienced compassion, care, and involvement in the household activities and always felt being part of that family compared to their counterparts who resided with their paternal kin, argued Oleke *et al.*

On their part, Ntozi et al. (1999) in a study carried out on the role of extended family in orphan care in northern Uganda, found out that most decisions concerning the care of orphans were made by male clan members and women were rarely allowed to make decisions and yet they were the main care providers who should have been at the heart of the decision making process. Therefore, the concept of care was important in this study since orphaned children were bound to have faced multiple challenges while at the orphanage. I found it relevant to seek the views of orphaned children themselves in order to understand the linkage in the care giving arrangements between family, society and institutional systems. Thus, presenting the concept of care in this section was meant to understand the relationship that existed between the care givers and orphaned children who resided in an orphanage. However, the researcher found it useful to connect the concept of care to the theories of childhood in order to compliment the issues that the participants to this study might not have raised during the discussion on how they perceived the caring practices at the orphanage. The theories of childhood are therefore discussed in the next section.

Theories of childhood

The notion of childhood has been discussed by several authors and most studies have revealed that this concept is constructed by adults and how children respond to adult notions of childhood. Recent social paradigms in the study of children, according to James and Prout (1997), Mayall (1994) and Schwartzman, (2001) stated that this notion presented children as agents and contributors to community functioning. James and Prout (1997: p8) argued that children were active participants in the construction and determination of their own social lives, the lives of those around them and of the societies in which they lived. For this study, I considered the fact that childhood and children's social relationship is important when studied in their own right; not just in respect to their social construction of their own social lives, but also the lives of those around them and the environment in which they lived. James & Prout (1990: p6) argued that children should not be regarded as passive objects of structural determinations but rather as subjects in their own right to their social construction. Nevertheless, children around the world have continued to be used as 'political tools' by most adult political actors who have often used the notion that children are the "leaders of tomorrow" and yet they have remained powerless in shaping their own destiny. Hammarberg (1993: p296) contends that children have always been, and are still the victims of hypocrisy to whom most politicians often pay lip service to their wellbeing, and yet in real terms when the economy and other interest came into play, children were often let down. Cheney (2007: p3) in an ethnographic study carried out on the role of Ugandan child citizens in the struggle for national development pointed out that children were not always subjected to the authoritarianism of the family and the educational system, but have also been disempowered by poverty, political insecurity and the AIDS epidemic. She suggested that qualitative methods of study that recognizes both the global political-economic and indigenous perspectives should take into account multiple meanings of childhood and children's experiences. This was in line with what Alma Gottlieb described in her ethnographical study of infant children in West Africa as a productive balance between the global and the local, the political and the cultural, and the social and the individual (Gottlieb, 2004: p42).

Although the concept of childhood was formulated because of the criticism against the traditional development theories which placed children as 'objects' other than 'subjects', orphaned children in this particular case were considered to have had a different set of experiences and perspectives. Their understanding of their social world and the environment in which they lived was never the same compared to the time they spent when they lost their parents and probably lived with their relatives. Hence, it was very important to encourage them to express their views on matters that concerned them.

In this section, I made an analysis on the concept of childhood and pointed out how children perceived their social world and the meaning that is attached to the kind of environment and the society in which they lived. I found it necessary to link the concept of care and the theories of childhood to that of resilience since they complimented each other. This was meant to address the issues that might not have been considered while analyzing how childhood is constructed in an orphanage, hence the theory of resilience would be used to bridge this gap.

Theories of resilience

Researches on resilience according to Fleming and Ledogar (2008) have been going through several stages for the past forty years and have most frequently been defined as positive adaptation despite adversity. They stated that resilience originated from a Latin word which meant "springing back" or "jumping back up" and that it helped changed the focus of research from pathologies to opportunities for supportive action. Werner (1995) provided three different general usages of resilience which included: good developmental outcomes despite high risk status, sustained competence under stress and recovery from trauma. Fleming & Ledogar (2008) pointed out that psychologists considered the factors that promoted resilience and found out that they normally originated outside an individual. They contend that most studies that were carried out on the vulnerable children considered the factors of resilience to have stemmed from the individual, family and community levels and most recently at cultural and environmental levels. These arguments could be analyzed by looking at the different views that emerged on the

studies of resilience and how this concept was defined by different authors as elaborated in this section.

HeavyRunner & Marshall (2003) stated that resilience is the natural, human capacity to navigate life well. They argued that resilience was something that every human being had and sighted the examples of wisdom and common sense. In essence it meant that every person had to know his/her thoughts well and how he/she felt spiritually irrespective of where one came from and where one was going. They further pointed out that resilience was the key to learning how to utilize innateness which amounted to observing the inalienable birth right of all human beings hence understanding our inner spirit and finding a sense of direction. Fonagy *et al.* (1994, p231) on their part defined resilience as that kind of normal development which is achieved under difficult conditions. Grotberg (1995, p5) on his part argued that resilience is a universally accepted phenomenon which allowed a person, group or community to prevent, minimize or overcome the damaging effects of diversity with some sense of a common vocabulary of resilience.

Brigid, Wassell & Gilligan (1999) pointed out that careful assessment of factors of resilience in individual children, their family relationships and wider community networks was important for shaping intervention. John (1997: p19) suggested that resilience could be overcome by taking into consideration factors such as trusting relationships, emotional support outside the family, self esteem, encouragement of autonomy, hope, responsible risk taking, a sense of being lovable, school achievement, belief in God and morality and unconditional love for someone. She argued that in order to promote resilience, adults should provide family and institutional support to children.

Rutter (1990) & Luther (1999) argued that vulnerability modifies a person's response to risk and that different people react differently with the risk factors. They contend that identification of vulnerable and protective factors have greater effect if they occurred together with other risk factors rather than when they occurred in isolation. Therefore, most of the qualifying conditions necessary for resilience and risk factors as argued by authors on this issue demonstrated substantial risk factors that individual orphaned

children faced prior to joining the orphanage. The risk factors that the orphaned children in this study faced included but not limited to unresolved grief for the loss of their parents, confusion and anxiety about their past experiences, environmental and financial stress, lack of parental care, stigma and trauma as well as taking over adult responsibilities such as becoming the head of a family at a tender age.

It should therefore be noted that these three concepts provided a lens through which different aspects of children's wellbeing in an orphanage were found to compliment each other which provided a critical point of departure for this study as opposed to other findings. To prove whether these concepts were valid or not, different methods were used to explore the children's perspectives about their wellbeing at the orphanage. Thus, the desire to conduct a completed methodological approach for this study was to offer a meaningful link in the use of a mixed method (triangulation) as shall be discussed in the following section.

4. Methodology and Methods

Methodological approach

A mixed method approach (triangulation) was used to carry out this study. Triangulation was defined by Flick (2009: p445) to mean that it is the different perspectives taken by researchers on an issue under study or more generally speaking, in answering research question. Flick (2009: p129) contends that the way in which research questions are formulated exerts a strong influence on the design of the study. He further argued that questions must be formulated as clearly and unambiguously as possible, and that this must happen as early as possible in the life of the project. In the course of the project, Flick stated that questions became more and more concrete, more focused, and they were always narrowed and revised. Nevertheless, the different perspectives taken by different researchers can be substantiated in using several methods and or using several theoretical approaches. Therefore, Flick (2009) suggested triangulation should produce knowledge on different levels which meant that they go beyond the knowledge made possible by one approach and thus contributed to promoting quality in research.

During the fieldwork study, the researcher combined both the focus group discussion (FGD) with observation method. The researcher noted that FGD provided an in-depth knowledge about the respondents themselves while observation method allowed the researcher to obtain knowledge about the behaviors of the respondents and also the general living condition at the orphanage which supported the information that was acquired from the focus group discussion. Flick (2009: pp222) stated that observation enables the researcher to find out how something factually worked out or occurred to which he suggested that comparisons should be made with the presentations in interviews. Hence, this comparison should comprise a mixture of how something was said and how certain things were done, which needed to be untangled, he argued. Thus, for this study triangulation involved the use of FGD and observation.

The participants to this study consisted of both boys and girls and were in the age ranges of fourteen to seventeen years old. Consideration on gender issues were made during the

analysis of this study in order to understand the relationship that exists in the care of boys and girls at the orphanage. Consequently, a gender perspective was used as a tool to examine the differences and similarities in children's perspectives on how they perceived their wellbeing at the orphanage. Tronto (2004) pointed out that in all societies' gender relations are shaped by the different care arrangements upon which women are the greatest providers of care compared to men and that care regimes shaped gender regimes and vice-versa.

Iustification

Scott (2002: 101) argued that research methods that involved children as respondents should take into account the wide range of cognitive and social development that depends not only primarily on age, but also on the gender, socio-economic background, and ethnicity of the child. On the other hand, Elder, Modell & Parke (1993) pointed out that researches which concerned the life course perspective should consider the crucial concepts of choice and agency means that would be essential in collecting information from children themselves especially on issues that dealt with their present experiences and future aspirations. Scott (2000) contends that data collection about society became far much richer if children's account and information is taken into consideration. She further argued that once children were viewed as competent social actors in their own right, then it made a lot of sense to ask them about their own contributions and participation in social and economic life. O'Kane (2000:157) argued that understanding children and childhood requires listening attentively to their agendas and participating with them in the research process in order to provide a framework which is responsive, open-ended and above all, allow both children and young adults to set their own agenda. Hood et al.(1996: p118) and Schenk et al. (2005) contend that collecting accurate and geographically specific information on children should be done in a manner which respected their rights in order to learn more about their circumstances and design interventions which is suitable and appropriate for improving their well being. Therefore, the approach in collecting data on children requires a different dimension as suggested by John (2003: p82) who pointed out that there is an increasing awareness in the international community about the need to change the approach in collecting data which provided some framework in the development of a more authentic picture in children's livelihood. Therefore, even if statistical reports were good, networking and composite picture building of children's world is very important, she argued.

Consequently, Scott (1997) pointed out that pretesting the survey instruments was very crucial in identifying problems with comprehension and ambiguities in question wording, detecting flippancy and boredom, and to discover discrepancies between the children's understanding and the researcher's intent. For this study the researcher pretested the interview guide with some few children before carrying out the actual research and found out that the question wordings were comprehensible enough in conducting the interviews. Nevertheless, the reason for the choice of these two methods was determined by the research question that was strongly influenced by the ethical considerations upon which mixed method approach was applied to enable the researcher obtain complimentary results.

Selection of the site and respondents

The choice of this particular orphanage which was located in the rural area of Kole district in Northern Uganda stemmed from the fact that the researcher had prior knowledge about its existence but little information was available to him about its operations. Secondly, it was convenient for this study since gaining access to the site was not bound to cause a lot of bureaucratic hurdles and financial demands due to the limited time that the researcher had. Hence, the location of this study site coupled with the challenges that most orphaned children are faced with in this sub-region notwithstanding the roles played by the care-givers informed the choice of this study site.

Purposive sampling method was used to identify the participants for this study with the help of the orphanage administrator who had substantial knowledge about the participants especially since the ages of the respondents, the different houses in which they lived not forgetting the gender balance were a crucial factor for this study. The participants to this study were in the age ranges of fourteen to seventeen years. The reason for choosing this age group was that they were in a position to reflect on their past/present experiences and

were also able to provide information about their future aspirations considering the fact that they had lived in this institutional care for quite a longer period of time than their family homes.

Whereas an interview guide was used as the key instrument to guide the FGD, field notes were taken during observation of the children's behavior within the environment in which they lived. In order to ensure group's cohesion and identity during FGD, the respondents were separated by gender and age respectively. Christensen & James (2000) pointed out that conventional wisdom regarding best practices for interviewing children in a group setting required that:

- Children should be interviewed in restricted age groups as otherwise older children will dominate
- Boys and girls should be interviewed separately since they have different communication styles and
- Groups should be small, with no more than eight children at maximum

The arguments fronted by Christensen & James (2000) regarding how to conduct an interview with children in a group setting formed the choice for interviewing the respondents in this study as indicated above. Nevertheless, during observation the researcher employed a naturalistic approach in order to observe the behaviors of the children at the orphanage. This approach was used because the researcher wanted to observe the children in their natural setting in order to understand how they behaved at the orphanage in comparison to what was discussed during FGD.

Method of data collection

The participants in this study were organized in eight different focused groups of informants and each group consisted of at least three to five members in which boys were separated from girls during the interview sessions. All in all, the participants' ages ranged between 14-17 years old. The total number of respondents was thirty five and the discussions with them lasted an average of one hour each in all the eight groups. The interview was conducted within the orphanage at the church premises and it took four

different days to carry out the interviews. The reason for choosing the church premises as the venue for conducting the FGD was because I was made to know that this place is always used not only for church services but also for conducting meetings with children as well as other activities such as holding the school's general assembly, drama, debates and staff meetings. Besides, there was no other venue that could be used which would provide an atmosphere that was conducive for conducting this kind of interview. Furthermore, I found it necessary to interview the orphanage administrator as well as also talked to a few house moms in order to obtain more information about the orphans and the orphanage.

On the other hand, the researcher used the interview guide during the different sessions. The interview guide was designed in English and the interviews were conducted in English. Although during the course of the interview, the interviewer noted that some respondents were not actively participating and by instinct sensed that most probably such respondents feared to express themselves in English, which happened to be true. Such respondents were asked to express their views using the local language, Lango, which they accepted and were eventually translated into English

Meanwhile, the researcher had initially planned to use both the tape recorder and taking of field notes as the tools for collecting data. In the end, tape recording was not feasible, when the available tape recorder proved faulty; I had to use only the detailed field notes that were taken during the interview sessions and observation. Consequently, the interviews were carried out with the aid of a research assistant who helped in taking the notes under my guidance and observation of the participants' behaviors. Meanwhile, the researcher facilitated the FGD with the help of the interview guide, made observations on the participants' behaviors as well as took field notes during the study period at the orphanage. During the interview sessions, whenever any informant was not very clear to the interviewer in what he/she had said, the respondent was requested to repeat his/her utterances to allow proper recording. For every session after the interview was conducted, the notes were read out and discussed with the respondents for purposes of clarity and where necessary, if any respondent felt that some more information needed to be added,

such views were considered and recorded accordingly. Nevertheless, use of cognitive techniques such as making the respondents to freely express their own views and shared their own experiences in addition to coding of the participants' behaviors was employed during the interview sessions.

It should not go without mention that ethical considerations on issues like the principles of anonymity, confidentiality and rights of withdrawal were shared with all the participants before the interview sessions were conducted and a verbal consent was obtained from all those who participated in the interview.

Data analysis

Stephens (2009) stated that data analysis involves searching for meanings in relation to the research question or purpose and that meaning could be found in the triangular relationship between theory, the data generated and the context or setting of the study. The qualitative data for this study was analyzed using the practical guide from Bernard (1991) who aimed at coding, categorizing and labeling the major themes and issues which emerged during the interviews in order to present the themes in a reasonably exhaustive category. The researcher then made several crosschecking on the analyzed data to ensure validity of the findings.

After data was collected from the field, field notes on both FGD and observations made were coded manually and in the process, themes and categories were identified. The themes and categories for this study were: children's experiences of their daily lives, their wellbeing at the orphanage, future plans for adult life and their suggestions for improvement of the orphanage. Careful comparisons of the statements from the participants were made and analyzed to make meaningful conclusions.

Ethical considerations

According to the guideline on *Ethical Approaches to Gathering Information from Children and Adolescence in Institutional Settings* Schenk *et al.* (2005) observed that researching on children raise ethical issues because of the nature of the subjects which

can sometimes mean to be extremely sensitive and was likely to affect the children's emotional health and feelings. This they note would be different from the effect of research questions asked to adults. On the other hand, *The Society for Research in Child Development* (SRCD, 1990) emphasized that children's rights should have priority over the interest of the investigator and stressed the importance of informing children about features of the research that might affect their willingness to participate. They further pointed out that procedure that might harm children physically or psychologically were unacceptable. Considering the fact that this study was done in an institutional setting that dealt with the care of orphans, it was very crucial that ethical standards were observed in order to avoid negative consequences that would have caused injury to the children or any other individual or group of persons. For this study, the fundamental principle of "the best interest of the child" as enshrined in the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (1989) was observed in order to protect and promote the children's wellbeing. Article 12 of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (1989) clearly stated that:

Children and young adults have a right to be involved in decisions which affect them. This right extends from decisions affecting them as individuals, to decisions which affect them as a collectivity- an acknowledgement that they are social actors in their own lives.

In order to accomplish the above ethical standards during the research, the followings were observed:

- The researcher was provided with a letter of introduction from Lund University
 which was presented to the orphanage authorities as evidence of participation to
 the study.
- Another ethical standard that the researcher observed was to contact the
 authorities at the orphanage who acted as guardians to the children who in this
 case were minors and as such was granted an informal permission in order to
 access the field and interview the children.
- Consent of the participants to the study was sought in order to affirm their commitment to be participants. The respondents were also notified in advance that their participation was not mandatory and that one was free to withdraw his/her

participation at any time during the course of the interview. This implied that each individual who accepted to participate in the study, did so willingly and with adequate knowledge

 The data collected for this study shall remain confidential and for academic purposes only and would not be disclosed to any other person(s) except with prior knowledge to the researcher. This is to acknowledge the trust exhibited by the participants and observe the ethical code of conduct on information gathered from the field.

Since this study was purely meant for academic purposes aimed at contributing to the body of knowledge within this study area, the above ethical issues was observed and the views of the participants to this study shall be respected by the researcher to the best interest of the children.

Position of the researcher

Having gained rapport and trust of the participants by sharing my own experiences and views about being an orphan with them, the respondents opened up and freely shared their experiences by narrating accounts of their family lives and how they perceived their wellbeing at the orphanage. Although some participants almost dominated the discussion, the issues raised by such dominant participants stimulated, challenged and ignited the memories of other participants which enabled them to actively participate and shared their experiences while the researcher passively listened and took notes of their views.

Fox (2006, p35) argued that there is need to study our own culture, which is the reason for carrying out a longer field study if one is to understand the culture better. Connolly (1998, p103) on the other hand described how his being an adult affected the field of study carried out on children and how her choice of what to say and what not to say mattered. For this study, since the researcher was a native of the area in which the study was carried out, understanding the culture and language was not a problem but what could be read in the eyes of the participants was how they viewed the researcher since the researcher never underwent a similar experience like them at an early age. Hence, the

researcher was put in a paradoxical position where he was an insider due to being a native of the area, but at the same time an outsider since he was not an orphan under eighteen years of age but a social science researcher from a University in Sweden. This raised both problems and opportunities. Problems in the sense that being a native of the area, the researcher went to the field well aware that the expectations of the people (orphans) on those who lived abroad or those who have connections abroad were always very high. Since ethically carrying out a study of this nature did not allow the researcher to for example, distribute chocolate to the kids before interviewing them, such expectations were put aside by explaining to the respondents the purpose of the study. Secondly, the policy of the orphanage did not allow any researcher or visitor to directly offer gifts of any kind to the orphans whether before, during or after the visit of the orphanage. The opportunities stemmed from the fact that access to the field was quite easy since the researcher made prior contacts with the administration of the orphanage and his intentions were known in advance.

The Orphanage

The orphanage in this study was created in 2003 as 'a family-like home' to take care of orphaned children whose parents died as a result of HIV/AIDS pandemic and or those whose parents were killed during the over twenty years of insurgency in Northern Uganda. It started with seventy eight children who were rescued from a village that was attacked by the rebels and the children were at the brink of being abducted. This orphanage is now "home" to 236 orphans and it takes care of both boys and girls aged between five to eighteen years. Furthermore, it offers family protection, housing, education, health and spiritual guidance to the orphaned children. The orphanage contains circles of "homes" which accommodates eight children each with a widowed "house mom". It's believed that this "home-like" environment recreated a family like unit where care and love is shared.

By the time this study was carried out, there were circles of three 'homes' with eight to ten houses. However, the researcher established that twenty nine of the houses were fully occupied by the orphans and a fourth circle of eight houses was under construction. The researcher established that the orphanage had nine classroom blocks meant for children in the primary level and two classroom blocks with a science laboratory meant for orphaned children at the secondary level of education. Another block was meant for vocational training in tailoring, bakery and production of bee-hive products. The orphanage also had a café and a craft shop which enabled it to raise income through sale of food and children's art work and other farm products to visitors. There were a total of twenty nine house moms, eleven teachers including the head teacher and an administrator, all who were fully employed at the orphanage. The researcher established that the average cost of feeding the children at the orphanage was US\$ 35 per child pet month.

According to available record of the number of orphaned children at the orphanage in 2010, it had a total population of 236 orphans with the number of girls given at 111 children while the boys numbered 125 children. In 2009, the available record indicated that there were a total of 208 children at the orphanage with the number of girls given at 102 children whereas the boys were 106 children. This implied that there were slightly more boys than girls at the orphanage and more so the number of children whose ages ranged between five to thirteen years were more than those children whose ages ranged between fourteen to eighteen years. The record indicated that the total number of children whose ages ranged between five to thirteen years were 108 children compared to children whose ages ranged between fourteen to eighteen years who numbered only 98 children. The gender variance was also noticeable between the two age groups in which children who were below the age of fourteen were 96 boys compared to 92 girls and for those children whose ages ranged between fourteen to eighteen, the number of boys was 29 compared to 19 girls.

Nevertheless, the researcher found out that the greatest challenge the orphanage faced was over dependency on donations from abroad through which most children received support and sponsorship from individuals, families or charity organizations for their up keep with very little contribution from the government of Uganda or the local community. I also found out that the caregivers did not have any trained skills in caring

for the orphaned children, but mainly used their natural talents in addition to their moral attitudes and parental skills in child care.

In discussing the future plans of the orphanage with the administrator, the researcher was informed that because of the overwhelming number of orphaned children in Northern Uganda who were desperately in need of care and support especially on education, the orphanage plans to admit more orphans upon completion of circle four of the houses. The researcher was also informed that plans were underway to establish a fully fledged health unit that would take care of the children's health and the community around the orphanage. However, in order to raise more revenue for the orphanage, the researcher was made to know that a diary farm had been established and a bee-keeping project was developed to supply honey to the international market after its products have been approved to meet the required standards of the European Union market. Furthermore, the researcher was informed that it was the vision of the orphanage to make it a modern 'state of the art' institution for the care of vulnerable children that recreated a family like situation in the best interest of the child, hence improved wellbeing of the orphaned children within the community and Northern Uganda as a whole. Nevertheless, going by the responses of the orphaned children and the care-givers to this study, the researcher noted that the participants seemed to have very little knowledge about the negative consequences of institutionalization of child care. Perhaps the introduction of life skills courses at the orphanage was one of the ways through which the children were being empowered to live a 'normal life' outside the orphanage.

5. Results and Analysis of the Study

The research question to this study aimed at understanding how orphaned children perceived and described their wellbeing in an orphanage. Using the interview guide to seek the children's perspectives, the research revealed that on average the participants to this study had lived in the orphanage for a period of between 3-8years and they all came from different parts of Lango sub-region. Each of the participants had lost one or both parents either due to the insurgency or HIV/AIDS pandemic. At least each of them provided an account of their family background; and all of them pointed out that their wellbeing were at stake before joining the orphanage because they were unable to afford the basic necessities of life such as food, clothing, shelter, education and health care. This meant that the respondents to this study had spent quite a long time at the orphanage, and had fully adjusted to its environment, and considered it a 'home' by their standards.

Presentation of results

The empirical analysis of this study was structured around four different themes, namely: daily life experiences at the orphanage; children's perspectives on their wellbeing; children's visions for adult life beyond the orphanage and children's suggestions on how the orphanage could be improved. The next section discussed the findings of the study and offered a comprehensive analysis on the issues raised by the participants upon which detailed account of their perspectives concerning their well being at the orphanage has been presented.

Daily life experiences at the orphanage

In describing how their ordinary day life was at the orphanage, four key issues emerged which were categorized into activities such as *housework*, *attending classes*, *participating in extra-curricular activities and entertainment*.

Most participants pointed out that housework activities involved preparation of breakfast and cooking food; dining; slashing and cleaning of the compound; mopping the housefloor; washing the bathrooms as well as washing of clothes. Some participants commented that:

- We are paired up to assist mom during the preparation of breakfast and supper for our fellow housemates but she (house mom) prepared lunch for all of us because we would be in classes.
- During breakfast or lunch or supper, we all sat at the dining table and before we ate, one of us had to lead us into prayers first
- We are responsible for keeping our houses and compounds clean since we always competed with other houses because the administration usually rewards the house that emerged best in terms of cleanliness every month...

After conducting the interviews, the researcher walked around the orphanage and observed that the houses in which the children lived were tidy and the compounds were quite clean which implied that most children played a role in house work and or general cleanliness of the school before attending classes or went for, before engaging in extra curricular activities.

On the other hand, all the respondents indicated that they attended classes although some participants pointed out that besides attending classes they participated in reading story books provided in the library as well as revising notes and that sometimes they counseled fellow housemates who might be faced with some problems that was likely to hinder them from attending classes. Most participants revealed that whenever one of the housemates was sick or behaved in a 'strange manner', the house leader or the house mom reported the matter to the school clinic or the administration for immediate action which included treatment or counseling. Nevertheless, the researcher was not able to witness any incident of that kind during the study period at the orphanage. However, I was informed by the administrator of the orphanage that some children especially those who were abducted and rescued from the rebel ranks sometimes behaved 'very strangely' especially when they were just brought into the orphanage. He said that such children were treated in a 'special way' and offered psycho-social therapy by trained personnel as well as counseling since they suffered from trauma and stigma due to the loss of apparently most if not all their family members and experienced a very difficult life in the

bush. While interpreting such instances, the researcher contended that the risk factors faced by formerly abducted children were more than that of the other children having considered the fact that they were abducted and lived in the bushes with the rebels besides being orphaned which made them behaved 'very strangely' compared to the other children.

Regarding extracurricular activities, most respondents indicated that they participated in playing games such as football, netball, volleyball, spinning; while other participants said they were members of the debating and drama clubs and yet some members said they preferred to go and dig in the garden as well as beekeeping as part of their extracurricular activities. One participant stated that:

When it is time for games, we all go for what each one of us enjoyed most. As for me, I prefer going to the garden to dig or watch over the bee-hives in the field because I would like to see that when I leave this place I should be able to lead a fruitful life on my own and I think bee-keeping and selling honey will fetch me a lot of money...

I also noted that during the extra curricula activities, almost all the children were engaged in some activity; while a few watched their friends play games like football or netball. However, the researcher observed that the participants in games such as football or netball were predominantly played and watched over by boys and girls respectively except for volleyball whose participants included both girls and boys. When I went to the garden which was within the orphanage, some girls were harvesting and carrying maize from the garden to the school store, some boys were cultivating in the field, while others were in the bee-hive field. The fact that these orphaned children participated in extra curricular activities and was able to make their own choices on the type of activity they preferred most can be connected to the usage of resilience theory as applied by the orphanage administration. This was being realized in children's voluntary participation in various activities that they engaged in despite the high risk factors that they faced during childhood.

Another issue which emerged regarding the participants daily life experiences at the orphanage was entertainment. Some respondents pointed out that they enjoyed playing guitar or piano; while others said they participated in singing and dancing in the church choir or better still listened to the gospel music as well as meditated; a participant revealed that he preferred listening to radios and reading newspapers and said thus,

- My every day activity at this place is to listen to news and read newspapers in the morning, both local and national and re-read the main news to my brothers and sisters during the general assembly

This was corroborated with the observation made by the researcher during his stay in the field who found out that some children led prayers followed by reading of the 'News' during the morning assembly. This implied that the orphanage promoted resilience factors by allowing the orphans to freely participate in entertainment which enabled them to sustain competence and recover from stress and trauma that they went through during childhood.

It also emerged that some participants were a fun of traditional dances which they said helped them to maintain their culture. It was a general consensus amongst the participants that they enjoyed interacting with friends so that they could share fun and joke as well as telling oral tales and riddling. One participant shared his view on this subject and said that:

I don't like seeing my housemates bored. Whenever there is boredom in the house I start telling stories that I used to be told when I was at home. Stories like that of the tortoise who was once a very handsome and respectable animal in the animal kingdom but because of greed he was thrown down from heaven when they went for a visit and he crushed on a rock and broke all his bones and that is why he now has a very hard body(shell)...

During observation, the researcher found children in some houses very attentive with occasional breakdown of laughter while listening to a fellow housemate's story and this happened to be after they had had supper. On enquiring from the house mom whether it was the child's daily routine to tell stories to the rest of the housemates, the researcher was informed that the children always told stories sometimes alternately and that story telling helped them feel at home. The house mom indicated that she also participated in telling stories as well as listened to the children's story especially after supper and sometimes they sang both traditional and gospel songs before retiring to bed. As explained by different authors of resilience in this paper, another way through which resilience theory were promoted at the orphanage was to allow the children tell stories, share jokes and have fun with each other. By doing so, the orphanage provided the children with the opportunity to gain common sense knowledge through individual thoughts irrespective of the children's experiences.

Children's perspectives on their wellbeing

Most participants to this study indicated that they felt so happy being at the orphanage because they received the love and care which they were unable to afford while at their family homes. Besides receiving love and care at the orphanage, the participants reported that they were now able to access the basic needs such as food, clothing, shelter, health care and education. Most participants expressed their happiness being at the orphanage and expressed their feelings by stating that:

- I feel good living here because we now can afford to have the basic needs that we didn't have while in the village and used to feel that we were not going to study
- I now feel good and have lots of hope for the future because we are being educated which is the key for a better life
- It's a better place to be because I receive basic needs that is education and entertainment
- OK because while in the village I had no hope
- I feel healthy because of the clinic at the orphanage
- I feel happy because I am learning more things than when I was in the village
- I feel happy because I feel like I have part of my family which was lost

- I feel blessed because not every child has this chance

The researcher observed how happily they attended classes during the days that he was at the orphanage. The researcher interpreted such instances and connected them to the theories of care and resilience which was at interplay as discussed in the theoretical perspectives of this paper.

Furthermore, most participants recognized the roles of the teachers, the moms and pastor as being helpful in offering them both spiritual guidance and psychosocial needs necessary for their wellbeing. Regarding the relationship between fellow children, the participants were happy to note that they were very comfortable living together and always identified themselves as brothers and sisters in their different houses in particular and the orphanage at large. They contend that they felt much more encouraged within them at the orphanage compared to how they lived in their family homes because they felt that their future looked brighter, in the future.

However some participants felt that despite the attempts being made by the administration of the orphanage to make them feel good, they were not so happy because they were denied access to see their siblings who made them felt bad because they were always kept wondering what kind of life their brothers and sisters at home were leading. Some of the participants pointed out how they felt about the orphanage and stated that:

- We feel good because moms and teachers are like parents to us and we stay together as brothers and sisters
- Friends are very generous and we share ideas. Teachers are committed and moms are caring and loving and they provide all that is necessary for us in as far as their position is concerned
- Sometimes I feel happy but other times I feel bad because of stress from friends who make me annoyed
- Also I feel sad especially during holidays when I am not taken back home to play with my sister who is at home
- Feel good and bad, because there is no chance to visit relatives

- Different lifestyle from different backgrounds sometimes leads to fights and quarrels which I don't like

While moving around the orphanage, the researcher observed that some children were quite lonely and seated at the verandah of their houses while their housemates shared jokes and told stories inside the house. The researcher interpreted the above such instances and linked it to the theories of care and childhood. This implied that the caregivers at the orphanage re-constructed the orphaned children's childhood and determined their social world in response to the functioning of the environment in which they lived which made some of the children felt bad.

Another aspect through which the participants viewed their wellbeing at the orphanage was how they were cared for. Most participants indicated that both the house moms and teachers cared so much for them and made them felt at home being at the orphanage. This was demonstrated by several responses as indicated below:

- I feel like I am home with our own parents
- Mothers and guards are like parents and we have pastors
- I feel lucky because I am protected, proper education and being fed
- I feel good because we are given special care needed
- It feels good because you feel there are people who love you and care about you
- It's a pleasure because they take care and give advice for the future
- Feels good because the moms are approachable in case of problems other than the village with nobody to guide
- When friends are sick, we help them to wash their clothes and fetch water for them
- The teachers are good and give advice but also discipline you in case you have done something wrong
- Moms advise especially with the young ones to bathe, wash clothes and behave well

The above responses was interpreted in connection with the theory of care since vulnerable children deserved to be cared for in various aspects of life notwithstanding the physical, emotional and intellectual processes that every child needs for development of their cognitive and social wellbeing in any environment in which they lived.

Other relevant issues such as gender roles and culture also emerged during the interview sessions. Some participants felt that they were being made to do certain tasks such as cooking and cleaning the houses which they considered as specifically meant for girls. However, most of the participants especially girls downplayed such issues and argued that they were all equal and there was need for them to share work equally irrespective of their gender. They further argued that they were in another environment different from their family homes and they have to abide by what the orphanage administrators wanted them to do. These arguments stemmed from the view of some participants who stated that:

- I feel good and bad since there are activities which are carried out like cooking, fetching water and mopping house-floors which is for girls
- I'm happy because mothers encourage us to listen to and respect the elders, guardians and friends alike
- I'm happy especially with the moms because they teach girls how to behave well in public in order to become good mothers. For example, they advise girls to' laugh like ladies' and always make sure they are tidy
- Feel happy with the moms because they teach all of us how to do housework and cook
- Teachers advise us not to involve in sex

The above responses was interpreted as a way through which children viewed how they were cared for by adults, how their social world are shaped and the meaning that the children often attach to the environment and the society in which they lived. The gender issues raised by these participants indicated that gender roles are shaped by the different care arrangements in different societies. For this particular case, the children within this locality viewed certain roles as gendered which implied that societal cultural beliefs and

identities is deeply rooted in the children's mindsets irrespective of the environment in which they lived.

Children's visions for adult life beyond the orphanage

In response to the issue regarding their future plans, most participants revealed that they had lots of hope for their future since they were not only being offered the basic necessities of life at the orphanage but most importantly that they were being provided education which was essential in attaining a better livelihood. Some participants pointed out that their dream plans for the future included among others becoming doctors, engineers (civil/electrical), bank managers, accountants, police officers, lecturers, journalist, air hostess, politicians, pilots and computer engineers and the like.

- I want to read hard and become a doctor, produce four children and take care of four orphans
- I want to be a doctor dealing mainly with children
- I want to become an accountant, good mother, take care of the elderly and desperate children as well as become a pastor
- As for me, I want to become a journalist, have four children and open up an orphanage...

Some participants considered their future plans for adult life to become counselors (offering help to children who would be in need especially the orphans), musicians (gospel singers) religious leaders, being good parents, farmer (bee-keeper) and being business women/men. They stated that:

- I prefer to become a businesswoman and produce two children and keep ten orphans
- I want to become a gospel singer with less than six children and one wife
- I'd prefer to give the money collected during my gospel music performances to those who are needy especially the orphans
- I want to become a Reverend Sister and lead a congregation of trusted worshippers who fear God

- Helping grandmas who can't do anything

The above comments revealed how the respondents viewed their future plans despite living at the orphanage. They believed that the knowledge gained from the orphanage provided them with a better hope for the future which would enable them to achieve their dream plans. This implied that interventions such as careful assessment of factors of resilience in individual children especially the most vulnerable ones can as well be shaped in an orphanage as had been revealed by the participants in this study. The fact that they were able to value their future by indicating their willingness to be responsible adults, showed how best institutional support can shape the children's mindset depending on how it is structured. The views expressed by the participants to this study exhibited a high level of hope for their career developments as well as a commitment to a strong family relationship. Furthermore, these responses revealed that the children viewed their social world beyond the orphanage and within the context of love and care not only for fellow children but also for the adult community which they believed could be demonstrated through peaceful co-existence within the society.

Children's suggestions on how the orphanage could be improved

In giving suggestions on what areas the orphanage should consider making improvements on, the respondents pointed out that orphaned children should be given opportunities to make friends not only within the orphanage but also with the outside world. They recommended that this could be achieved by allowing them to visit other orphanages such as Watoto children's home in Gulu and Kampala where they could share their experiences; participate in competitive games and sports with other schools within the neighborhood and above all visit other countries where they could be able to share their experiences with fellow children.

- We would also like to be given opportunity to compete in games and sports with other schools within the district so that we could improve on our talents as well as create friendship with other children

- We also thought that if we are allowed to visit other orphanages outside the district, such as Watoto children's home in Gulu and Kampala, we would be able to share our experiences and get more exposed

During observation at the playground, the researcher noted how some children were engaged in a discussion about the children from Watoto children's home who visited Israel and gained sponsorship because of their performances as well as created friends there.

Another suggestion for the improvement of the orphanage fronted by the participants was that they should be given opportunities to express their views on how their wellbeing could be improved and the kind of help that they basically needed. They also felt that they were being denied freedom of expression and they recommended that sensitization of children on the child's rights as well as the society in general should be taken into account seriously.

- We should be sensitized more about the children's rights because sometimes we feel oppressed and fear to express ourselves when something is really hurting

In order for them to gain access and communicate with the outside world, the participants suggested that internet services should be provided at the orphanage and that electricity should be availed to all houses to provide a better environment for learning. They also recommended that more houses and classrooms should be constructed to accommodate more orphaned children who may be 'suffering out there'.

- Electricity should be extended to all houses and in order to improve on the communication with the outer world and get to know what goes on out there, internet should be introduced
- It would also be good to construct more houses and classrooms so that other orphans are also given a chance to study

The researcher was guided around the orphanage by the administrator and observed that a construction of the fourth circle of eight houses was ongoing and plans were underway to construct two more classroom blocks. The administrator informed the researcher that they intend to open up a day section which would offer opportunity to more orphaned children within the vicinity to access education and other vocational training in order to provide them with the necessary skills for a better livelihood.

Nevertheless, some participants also recommended that vocational training programs at the orphanage should be aimed at improving or tapping their various natural talents such as singing, dancing and drama which offered opportunity for talented orphaned children to compose their songs which in a way could help promote their plight in order to help change the society's attitudes towards orphans and other vulnerable children.

- We do think that it is important to be taken to the radio stations where we could air our views as orphans as well as have our songs and plays recorded and played over the radios for other people to appreciate their wellbeing

The participants also raised the issue of environmental protection in which they advocated for tree planting and safeguarding the environment not forgetting provision of safe drinking water and improved balanced diet at the orphanage. However, some participants allayed the fear of insecurity and suggested that the school fence should be strengthened because the current one was too weak.

- They should improve on fencing because it's not safe; we need cooperation and unity with the community
- More boreholes should be constructed because it takes long to fetch water
- More vegetable foods should be provided as part of the balanced diet
- Everybody should engage in tree planting in order to protect our environment

The researcher observed the children queued up at the only borehole at the orphanage to collect water during one of the evenings but also noted that the borehole was

supplemented with the water tank that collected rain water that children use for drinking. Regarding the fence at the orphanage, the researcher observed that part of the fence were falling, hence corroborated some of the participants' fears.

Considerations on the socio-economic status, the environmental factors as well as the geographical location and the gender issues were made during the process of analyzing the children's perspectives on how they perceived and described their wellbeing at the orphanage. In order to link the children's perspectives as exhibited in this part of the paper to the theoretical concepts of this thesis notwithstanding arguments fronted by some authors and reports on this subject, the next section offered a detailed discussion to this effect.

6. Discussion

Participants' account of their daily life experiences, their perspectives on wellbeing at the orphanage; the children's views on their future plans for adult life and their suggestions on how the orphanage could be improved was the main focus of discussion in the previous section. For this part of the paper, discussions will be held in conjunction with the theoretical aspects of this paper, the empirical results coupled with my experiences in the field and the arguments of some of the authors in this subject. The discussions in this part of the thesis will mainly focus on a conducive environment that fulfils the basic needs of orphans; developing trusting relationship between care-givers and orphaned children; adjustment to a new life discourse in an orphanage; orphaned children attitudes towards adult life and the notion of gender, culture and ethnic identity.

A conducive environment that fulfils the basic needs of orphans

The fact that children in this study viewed their daily life activities and participated in housework, attended classes, participated in extra-curricular activities and entertained themselves was significant enough to state that they did appreciate the environment in which they lived. Most of them pointed out that while under the care of relatives, they lacked most of the basic needs such as food, shelter, clothing, education and health care besides love and care which was very crucial for their development.

Woodhead *et al.* (2009) conceptualizes wellbeing and argued that it is a socially contingent, culturally- anchored construct that changes over time both at individual life course changes as well as changes in the socio-cultural context. Wellbeing was used in this study as a mirror to reflect on the children's perception about how they felt being at the orphanage. Woodhead *et al* (2009) suggested that children's wellbeing should be placed at the core of qualitative research that moved beyond the traditional poverty research to the one which offered an interdisciplinary enquiry centered on children and their care-givers experiences, perspectives and aspirations as was reflected in the theoretical aspects of this study. The research found out that most children in this study positively viewed their wellbeing at the orphanage and argued that they were able to

afford the basic needs that they lacked while at their homes. The central arguments of the respondent's views were based on the theories of care, childhood and resilience which formed the basis of discussion in this paper. Daly & Rake (2003) assertion that care was rooted in relations to personal involvement and to some extent personal service was the subject of scholarship of this research in which focus was made on how children perceived their wellbeing while at the orphanage.

Developing a trusting relationship between caregivers and orphaned children

In response to the issue of care, the participants indicated that they trusted their caregivers who consisted of the house moms, teachers and the administration of the orphanage that they likened to their biological parents because of the manner in which the care-givers treated them at the orphanage. A report by UNICEF (2010) on Africa's Orphanhood and Vulnerable Generations stated that residential facilities were not an appropriate primary response for orphans' care due to the fact that these facilities were faced with numerous challenges. The findings of this research revealed that the children felt that they were treated well by their care-givers yet paradoxically these care-givers did not have any formal or professional training in regards to care of vulnerable children. Although the researcher agree with some of the reasons advanced against institutionalization of children, the perception of the children in this study over rode some of the negative assertions advanced against orphanages which did not take into consideration the children's perspectives. However, this issue was in line with Hood et al. (1996: p118) and Schenk, et al. (2005) views who suggested that collecting accurate and geographically specific information on children should be done in a manner which respected their rights in order to learn more about their circumstances and more so interventions should be designed in a manner which were suitable and appropriate for improving their wellbeing. The children in this particular case lacked the basic care necessary for their development which was the primary purpose of this orphanage according to the orphanage administration.

On the other hand, the research also revealed that children at this orphanage appreciated their wellbeing and were grateful that their future looked brighter than they had ever imagined. This was anchored in the arguments fronted by Fleming & Ledagar (2008) who pointed out that factors which promoted resilience normally originated outside an individual. They further contend that most studies which were carried out on the vulnerable children considered the factors of resilience to have stemmed from the individual, family and community levels and most recently at cultural and environmental levels. For this study, the creation of an orphanage which took care of the orphaned children whose wellbeing were at stake, created an enabling environment in which the orphaned children rediscovered their full potential and looked beyond their social world as argued by most participants. Brigid, Wassell & Gilligan (1999) on their part stated that careful assessment of factors of resilience in individual children, their family relationships and wider community networks was important for shaping intervention. John (1997: p19) on her part suggested that resilience could be overcome by taking into consideration factors such as trusting relationships, emotional support outside the family, self esteem, encouragement of autonomy, hope, responsible risk taking, a sense of being lovable, school achievement, belief in God and morality and unconditional love for someone. On the other hand, Rutter (1990) and Luther (1991; 2006) contend that vulnerability modifies a person's response to risk and that different people respond differently to the risk factors. The fact that orphaned children at this orphanage had developed a trusting relationship, were hopeful for a better future, trusted in God, obtained knowledge and attended school and felt that they were loved by their care-givers and those around them indicated that aspects of resilience theory was achieved in this study despite the different risk factors that the orphaned children went through.

Adjustment to a new life discourse in an orphanage

Whereas the notion of childhood had been discussed by several authors such as James and Prout (1997), Mayall (1994), Schwartzman, (2001) and James and Prout (1997: p8) who argued that this notion was constructed by adults and responded to by children besides presentation of children as agents who contributed to community functioning. They contend that children have always been active participants in the construction and

determination of their own social lives, the lives of those around them and of the societies in which they lived. For this study, childhood was reconstructed by the orphaned children who lived at the orphanage in twofold. In the first instance, the children viewed themselves as being responsible for each other and treated one another with respect and dignity by always being there for whoever found difficulties in coping up at the orphanage. For example, the participants to this study revealed that they would help their housemates whenever one felt sick by washing clothes and comforting each other where need be. The second instance was where the house mom slept under the same roof with the children though in her own room which recreated a family-like situation as most homes within the Lango sub-region. This created a conducive environment in which the orphans felt that they were treated as children of the same 'parent' since the house mom were always there for them whenever they were in need.

Nevertheless, some participants in this study indicated that they missed seeing their relatives and other siblings which corroborated the views expressed by Larose, Bernier & Tarabulsy (2005) and Marsh, McFarland, Allen, McEthaney, Land (2003) who argued that institutional care was highly undesirable if not pathogenic and were against placing children in specialized and supervised settings since it separated them from adult public arenas. The fact that some participants in this study suggested that they felt bad about being at the orphanage due to its restrictive nature was a clear manifestation that growing up in an orphanage would never be the same compared to being raised within the family set up. This implied that however much an orphanage is designed in a setting which is as close to that of a home; it would never meet the children's desire of parental love and care that is needed during childhood. This is in line with James & Prout (1997) who pointed out that children ought to be viewed as active participants in the construction of their own lives and lives of those around them irrespective of the environment in which they lived.

Nevertheless, this study revealed that children's perspective on their wellbeing at the orphanage contradicted the general view of most researches such as that of Drew *et al.* (1998) who pointed out that institutions often have limited capacity, catering only to

physical needs and were very expensive to operate. The children's account in this study revealed that they considered their life course adjustments to be much more important and valued care and resilience factors as crucial for their future lives which they lacked before they joined the orphanage especially after they lost their biological parents.

Orphaned children's attitude towards their future adult life

Another issue which the participants discussed was plans for their future adult life. Most participants indicated that they had positive attitude towards their future adult life and most of them showed willingness to be responsible adults despite growing up at the orphanage. The participants' dream plans for their future which included their aspirations to become doctors, engineers (civil/electrical), bank managers, accountants, police officers, lecturers, journalist, air hostess, politicians, pilots and computer engineers should not be underestimated nor over exaggerated. The fact that they identified themselves as would be responsible adults with the view of becoming professionals in different fields ought to be encouraged. The researcher established that four of those who managed the bakery, children's craft shop and trained children at the vocational site were the first batch of those who joined the orphanage in 2003 who were now adults. The researcher was also informed that it was the orphanage policy to conduct an 'open-day' ceremony in which all those who were at the orphanage but have been graduated came and talked to the orphans at least at the end of every year. Such events also attracted those who sponsored the children at the orphanage who happened to come from abroad and were able to meet and discuss the progress with the children and know how their lives were at this institution. Although Clark (2008) argued that the primary purpose of most orphanages was to provide orphaned children with accommodation and offered social support such as feeding, health care and education in order to give time for decisions to be made about their future, this orphanage provided more than that and offered opportunities that helped the orphaned children led a life beyond the orphanage.

The manner in which this particular orphanage was organized could probably have biased the views of the participants in this study. The fact that most respondents suggested that more houses should be constructed at the orphanage in order to accommodate many more orphans who may be 'suffering out there' implied that the children viewed the orphanage as a safe haven for 'normal development' of the vulnerable child especially the orphans. The UN General Assembly resolution 64/142 on the guidelines for Alternative Care of Children section(c)(123), stated that facilities providing residential care should be small enough and organized around the rights and needs of the child, in a setting as close as possible to a family or small group situation... As previously described, this orphanage was located in a rural area and the houses were organized in a family like structure as most homes within this locality. This recreation of a family like environment enabled the children to perceive their wellbeing in a positive way and felt that their basic needs were met and their rights were being protected if it was to be compared to the same kind of institution which is not created in a similar manner with the same kind of facilities.

The notion of gender, culture and ethnic identity

A study carried out by Oleke *et al.* (2007) to assess policy implications and experiences of orphan care in Amach, Lira district, Northern Uganda on gendered vulnerability of orphaned children, found out that female orphans were at a greater risk of being excluded from education compared to their male counterparts because girls were more often than not required for domestic work. The statistics available at the orphanage which was located within the same sub-region indicated that there were more boys than girls at all levels of different age groups at the orphanage which probably are reason enough to agree with the argument of Oleke *et al* that female girls were at greater risk of being excluded from education. Christensen & James (2000) argued that neither adults nor children were homogenous groups and for that matter created their own cultures within a pronounced cultural and structural constraint. The fact that they shared responsibilities at the orphanage such as cooking; cleaning their houses and the environment in which they lived irrespective of their gender implied that they were being trained to appreciate their own lives in order to become responsible adults.

Nevertheless, this study considered the orphaned children's gender roles by negotiating their perspectives on their daily life activities in a distinctive manner, which revealed their cultural and ethnic identity formation as provided for by their care givers. The

research found out that the children's identity transformation cut across their physical, cognitive, social and emotional development which was quite unique considering the environment in which they lived. Sondergaard (2002: p452) suggested that constructive aspects such as gender, sexuality and ethnicity as well as socio-cultural and historical understandings of identity became incorporated into individual consciousness through a process of sifting and synthesizing. For this study, the participants revealed that the moms always talked to the girls and advised them to behave well and 'laugh like ladies' in order to grow up and become good mothers. This kind of labeling girls to behave in a manner considered 'proper' by the moms provided a cultural belief that girls have certain norms to which they should conform to within the environment in which they lived. On the other hand, Lave & Wenger (1991) conceptualizes how children came to experience, engage in and perform their ethnic identities and considered the notion of communities of practice as a very useful framework. This view was manifested in the participants' response on how they perceived their relationship with the house moms as well as teachers and fellow children to whom they greatly felt happy being around with. The participants argued that they were happy with the moms because they always advised them to respect and listen to the elders and guardians as well as help one another at all times. The views expressed by these children corroborated Wenger's (1998) assertion that institution such as schools and communities provided legitimate peripheral participation in shaping ethnic and cultural identities.

Consequently, the choice of the theories of care, childhood and resilience for this study was meant to acknowledge the usually overlooked yet interestingly empirical perspectives of children. The theoretical perspectives mentioned above was successfully reflected on the children's responses in the way they expressed their views, felt, acted, related and interfaced with the social world in relations to the caring practices, roles and responsibilities of adults at this orphanage. However, children's responses to this study were in line with Verhellen (1993) who suggested that researches carried out on children should be done *with* them and not *on* them or *around* them in order to understand how children perceived their wellbeing in any social setting. This study was also in line with John's (2003) view that seeking children's experiences signified a transformation of

adult-child relationships upon which the adult's views should not dominate the children's perception of their wellbeing which provided a reciprocal understanding of one another.

However, it should not go without mention that there were some limitations that were encountered during this study. The next section provides an account of some of the limitations that were encountered during this study.

Limitations of the study

The sample size population for this study consisted of children whose ages ranged between 14-17 years and they were only 35 participants compared to the over all 236 children who resided at the orphanage. The views expressed by the participants in this study may not be representative enough to make a generalized statement about orphaned children's wellbeing in this orphanage since the majority of the children who never participated in this study were below fourteen years old. On the other hand, due to time constraints, the researcher was not able to stay for a longer period of time at the orphanage to carry out further investigations into the views expressed by the participants during FGD. Furthermore, during observation, I probably risked making generalized conclusions on the children's behavior since there was a very high possibility of children not displaying their true characters at the time of this study. Another limitation the researcher faced during observation was that he had no control over the environment in which the participants lived since he had to leave the orphanage early enough before the gates were closed to visitors. Apart from the general observation made in addition to information obtained from the administrator of the orphanage and some few house moms during the study period, it was not possible for the researcher to make follow-up interviews with the participants in order to independently verify whether their perception had changed or not. Failure to use the tape recorder as had been planned by the researcher was also a limitation to this study although the researcher's employment of a research assistant helped to gather the data appropriately without much hindrances.

7. Conclusion

This paper focused on how orphaned children perceived their wellbeing at the orphanage located in the rural area of Kole district, Northern Uganda. The respondents shared their life experiences and perceptions about the orphanage and it was discussed at length based on the theoretical concepts which were a critical point of departure for this study. Considerations were made on the different perspectives in which the theories of care, childhood and resilience were employed using the definition of by different authors and as such gender perspectives were reflected during the analysis and discussions of this study. Hence, these theories were reflected in the children's response on how they perceived their wellbeing at the orphanage and analysis using the gender perspectives.

The respondents said their lives were much better because they were offered the basic needs necessary for life course adjustments at the orphanage which they lacked while they were under the care of relatives. The participants to this study also appreciated the work of teachers whom they hailed for providing them with knowledge that would benefit them in future as well as achieve their dream goals. Furthermore, this thesis also discussed the children's views in relation to some of the studies previously carried out on orphans and orphanages in sub-Saharan Africa and the world over thereby presented the African perspectives on this subject. Hence, the research revealed that orphaned children adapted to the environment in which they lived due to homogeneity of the challenges they faced during childhood and as such accepted a new life discourse to which they viewed themselves as brothers and sisters. Despite the negative assertions about orphanages as revealed by most studies, the participants in this study viewed their wellbeing at the orphanage as 'normal' and were more grateful that they were able to afford the basic necessities of life such as education, health care, clothing, accommodation and food despite the high risk factors they went through during childhood.

The perspectives of these children is therefore relevant at the time when this research was carried out although the environment in which they lived might have biased the way in

which they viewed their social world and the society around them. Hence, generalization should not exactly be drawn from this study; but rather the experiences of this research could be used to develop properly designed intervention policies, as well as further researches should be carried out in this area in order to contribute to the emerging body of literature. Nevertheless, the aims of this study were achieved in the sense that the findings would contribute to the existing body of knowledge about orphanages in Uganda in particular as well as sub-Saharan Africa in general. Furthermore, this study also offered the children's perspectives about their experiences and life course adjustments in the environment in which they lived and as such offered another perspective that appeared to be lacking in most of the previous studies carried out on orphans and orphanages.

Future research

There are a number of areas in which researches on orphaned children's perspectives can be sought. One aspect could be to find out from the orphaned children who reside in an orphanage in an urban or city area and compare their views with those who lived in an orphanage in the rural area but in different locations. Another aspect for future studies would be to seek the views of the orphaned children who reside with their relatives (families) or community care homes or those who live in the foster care homes and analyze their views on how they perceived their wellbeing in such facilities. However, it is also recommended that another study should be carried out to seek the perceptions of children who are below fourteen years of age if generalized conclusion should be made about the orphanage in this study. I do hope that considerations will be made to redefine the concept of orphanages to suit the best interest of the vulnerable children as stipulated in the UNCRC.

References

- African Union Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child, 1999
- Al-Eissa, Y.A., 1995. The impact of the Gulf and armed conflict on the health and behavior of Kuwaiti children. *Social Science and Medicine* 41(7), 1033-1037
- Barnett, C., & Land, J., 2007. Geographies of generosity: Beyond the 'moral turn'.
 Geoforum 38(6), 16065-1075
- Bedri, A., Kabede, S., & Negessa, H., 1995. Sociodemographic profile of children affected by AIDS in Addis Ababa. *Ethiopian Medical Journal* 33, (4): 227-234.
- Brigid, D., Wassell, S., & Gilligan, R., 1999. Child Development for Child Care and Protection Workers. Jessica Kingsley Publishers
- Burch, T.K., & Dewit, D.J., 1986. Effects and consequences of orphanhood in past populations: North America [in Spanish]. *Notas de Poblacion* 14, 42:25-49.
- Burnard, P., 1991. A method of analyzing interview transcripts in qualitative research. *Nurse Education Today*, 11, 461-466
- Carswell, J.W., 1988. Impact of AIDS in the developing world. *British Medical Bulletin* 44, 1:183-202.
- Cheney, K.E., 2004. Our Children Have Only Known Wars. Children are Experiences and the Uses of Childhood in Northern Uganda. *Children's Geographies* 3:23-45
- Cheney, K.E., 2007. *Pillars of the Nation: Child Citizens and Ugandan National Development.* University of Chicago Press.
- Christensen, P., & James, A., 2000. Research with Children: Perspectives and Practices. Falmer Press.
- Christensen, P., 1999. *Towards anthropology of childhood sickness: an ethnographic study of Danish school children*, PhD thesis, Hull University.
- Christensen, P., James, A., & Jenks, C., 2000. "Home and Movement. Children Constructing 'Family Time'" In Children's Geographies, Critical Geographies (ed) Holloway, S., & Valentine, G., 139-55. New York: Routledge.
- Clark, G., 2008. The Role of Mother and Baby Homes in the Adoption of Children born outside Marriage in the 20th Century. England and Wales. *Family and Community history* (II), I May, 2008

- Connolly, P., 1998. Racism, Gender Identities and Young Children: Social Relations in a Multi-Ethnic Inner-City Primary School. London: Routledge.
- Daly, M., & Rake, K., 2003. *Gender and the Welfare State*: Cambridge Polity Press.
- Drew, R.S., Makufa, C., & Foster, G., 1998. Strategies for providing care and support to children orphaned by AIDS. (*AIDS care*, 10 supplements 1:9-15).
- Elder, G., Modell, J., & Parke, R.D., 1993. *Children in Time and Place:*Developmental and Historical Insights. Cambridge University Press.
- Fleming, J., & Ledogar, R.J., 2008. Resilience, an evolving concept. A review of Literature Relevant to Aboriginal Research. A Journal of Aboriginal and Indigenous Community Health 6:2.
- Flick, U., 2009. An Introduction to Qualitative Research (4th ed): SAGE
- Fonagy, P., Steele, M., Higgitt, H., & Target, M., 1994. The Emmanuel Millar Memorial Lecture, 1992- The Theory and Practice of Resilience. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 35(2): 231-257
- Foster, G., 1996. AIDS and the orphan crisis in Zimbabwe. *AIDS Analysis Africa* 6, 3: 12-13.
- Foster, G., Makufa, C., Drew, R., Mashumba, S., & Kambeu, S., 1997. Perceptions of children and community members concerning the circumstances of orphans in rural Zimbabwe. AIDS Care 99, 4: 391-405.
- Fox, J., 2006. Postmodern Field Relations in Health Research. In Hobbs, Dick & Wright, R., (eds.) (2006). The Sage Handbook of Fieldwork. London: Sage Publications. Pp.347-360.
- Fraser, M.W., Kirby, L.D., & Smokowski, P.R., 2004. *Risk and resilience in childhood*. In M.W. Fraser (eds). *Risk and resilience in childhood: An ecological perspective* (2nd ed. p13-66). Washington DC: NASW Press.
- Gottlieb, A., 2004. *The Afterlife Is Where We Come From: The Culture of Infancy in West Africa*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press
- Government of Uganda 1996. The Children's Statute: Statute supplement to Uganda.
 (Gazette No.21, Vol. LXXXIX dated 4th April, 1996. Entebbe. Uganda Publishing and Printing Press).

- Grotberg, E., 1995. A guide to promoting Resilience in Children; Strengthening the Human Spirit. Early Childhood Development: Practices and Reflections. *Number 8*.
 The Hague's Bernard Van Leer Foundation.
- Hammarberg, T., 1993. The Rights of the Child and the Industrialized Countries. In
 K. Ekberg and P.E Mjaavatn (eds) Children at Risk: Selected Papers. Trondheim:
 Norwegian Centre for Child Research
- Healy, S., 2008. Caring for Ethics and the Politics of Health Care reform in the United States. *Gender, Place and Culture* 15(3) 267-284.
- HeavyRunner, J., & Marshall, K., 2003. Miracle Survivors. Promoting resilience in Indian students. *Tribal College Journal* 14 (4): 14-19.
- Hood, S., Kelley, P. & Mayall, B., 1996. Children as Research Subjects: A risky enterprise. *Children and Society*, 10(2) 117-128
- Hunter, S.S., 1991. AIDS orphans, parental deaths and the progress of AIDS epidemic in sub-Saharan Africa. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the Population Association of America. Washington DC, 21-23 March.
- James, A., & Prout, A., 1990, 1997. A new Paradigm for the sociology of childhood? Provenance, promise and problems in James, A., & Prout, A., (eds) Constructing and Reconstructing Childhood. Contemporary Issues in the Sociological Studies of Childhood, (2nd Ed), London: Falmer Press.
- John, M., 1997. A Charge against Society: the Child's Right to Protection. Jessica Kingsley Publishers
- Kalibala, S., & Elson, L., 2010. Protecting Hope: Situation Analysis of Vulnerable Children in Uganda, 2009. Final report. New York: Population Council.
- Larose, S., Bernier, A., & Tarabulsy, G.M., 2005. Attachment state of mind, learning dispositions and academic performance during the college transition. *Development & Psychopathology* (41), 281-289.
- Lave, J., & Wenger, E., 1990. Situated Learning: Legitimate Peripheral Participation. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Levine, C., 1995. Orphans of the HIV epidemic: Unmet needs in six US cities. *AIDS Care* 7 (Supplement 1): S57-S61.

- Luther, S.S., 1991. Vulnerability and Resilience: A Study of high risk adolescents. *Child Development* 62: 600-616
- Mann, G., 2002. Family matters: The care and protection of children affected by HIV/AIDS in Malawi. *Malawi: Save the Children, Malawi*
- Marsh, P., McFarland, F.C., Allen, J.P., McElhaney, K.B., & Land, D., 2003.
 Attachment, autonomy and multifinality in adolescent internalizing and risky behavioral symptoms. *Development & Psychopathology* (15), 451-467
- Mary, J., 2003. *Children's Rights and Power: Charging Up for a New Century:* Kingsley Publishers.
- Mayall, B., 1994. *Children in action, at home and at school in Mayall, B., and (Ed) Children's Childhoods: Observed and Explained*. London: Falmer Press.
- Ntozi, J.P.M., & Mukiza-Gapere, J., 1995. Care for AIDS orphans in Uganda: findings from the focus group discussions. *Health Transition Review 5* (Supplement): 245-252.
- Ntozi, J.P.M., Ahimbisibwe, F.E., Ayiga, N., Odwee, J.O., & Okurut, F.N., 1999. The
 effect of the HIV/AIDS epidemic on widowhood in Northern Uganda. *The*Continuing African HIV/AIDS Epidemic 1999, 225-236.
- Nyambedha, E.O., Wandibba, S & Aagaard-Hansen, J., 2003. Changing patterns of orphan care due to the HIV epidemic in western Kenya. Social Science & Medicine. 57(2), 301-311
- O'Kane, C., Moedlagl, C., Verweijen-Slanescu, R., & Winkler, E., 2006. Child Rights Situation Analysis: Rights-Based Situational Analysis of Children without Parental Care and at risk of losing Parental Care. *Global Literature Scan*, Nov.2006.
- Oleke, C., Blystad, A., Rekdal, O.B., & Moland, K.M., 2007. Experience of Orphan Care in Amach, Uganda. Assessing Policy Implications. *Journal of Social Aspects of HIV/AIDS* (Vol.4 No.1 May, 2007).
- Onyango, O., 1998. The Impact of armed conflict on children. *Child Abuse Review* 7, 219-229
- Pedersen, D., 2002. Political violence, ethnic conflict and contemporary wars: Broad Implications for health and social wellbeing. Social Science and Medicine, 55(2), 175-190

- Perez, L., 2008. Internal Displacements in the Central African Republic. Forced migration review, ten years of the guiding principles on internal displacements. (gp10) 31-33
- Ronstrom, A., 1989. Children in Central America: Victims of war. *Child Welfare* 68 (2): 9.
- Rutter, M., 1999. Resilience concepts and findings: Implications for family therapy *Journal of Family Therapy* 21:119-144
- Save the Children, UK 2007. Kinship Care: Providing positive and safe care for children living away from home.
- Schenk, K., Murove, T., & Williamson, J., 2005. Ethical Approaches to Gathering Information from Children and Adolescents in International Settings: Guidelines and Resources. Washington, D.C. Reproduction Council, 2005.
- Schwartzman, H., 2001. *Children and Anthropology: Perspectives for the 21*st *Century. Westport, Connecticut and London:* Bergin and Garvey.
- Scott, J., 1997b. Children as respondents: methods of improving data quality, in Lyberg, L., et al. (eds) Survey Measurements and Process Quality, New York: Wiley.
- Scott, J., 2002. *Children as Respondents: The Challenge for Quantitative Methods*. Routledge Falmer
- Shuey D., Bagarukayo, H., Senkusu, S., & Ryan K., 1996. A community-based program for orphans and vulnerable children, Luwero district, Uganda. Strategies for implementation pp283-285 in AIDS in the World II: Global Dimensions, Social Roots and Responses, (ed) J.M Mann and D.J.M Tarantola. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Silverman, D., 1993. *Interpreting Qualitative Data: Methods for Analyzing Talk, Text and Interaction* (2nd Ed, 2001), London: SAGE.
- Society for Research in Childhood Development (SRCD) 1990. Ethical Standards for Research with Children. *SRCD Newsletter Winter*: 5-7.
- Sondergaard, D.M., 2002. Theorizing Subjectivity: Contesting the Monopoly of Psychoanalysis. Feminism & Psychology, 12(4): 445-453.
- Stephens, D., 2009. Qualitative Research in International Settings: A Practical Guide. Routledge

- Tadele, G., Stuer, F., Bunkers, K. & Hastings, J., 2010. Improving Care Options for Children in Ethiopia through Understanding Institutional Care and Factors driving Institutionalization. Family Health International. Childcare Institutional study report
- Tronto, J., 2004. Care and Gender. Journal of Social & Behavioral Science. (1466-1471)
- Uganda Population and Housing Census, 2002 Main Report. Government of Uganda.
- UN Convention on the Rights of the Child 1989. Available from UNICEF, 55 Lincoln's Inn Field, London WC 2A 3NB.
- UN Guidelines for the Protection and Alternative Care of Children without Parental Care (Draft Status at 12.05.2006), *submitted by ISS and UNICEF in collaboration with the NGO Working Group on Children without Parental Care*.
- UNAIDS, 2002. Children on the Brink 2002: A Joint Report on Orphan Estimates
 and Program Strategies. Washington, D.C: U.S Agency for International
 Development.
- UNAIDS/UNICEF/USAID 2004. Children on the Brink: A Joint Report of New Orphans Estimates and a Framework for Action.
- UNICEF: Africa's Orphaned and Vulnerable Generations: Children affected by AIDS (August 2006).
- Urassa, M., Walraven, G., & Boerma, T., 1997. Consequences of the AIDS epidemic for children pp337-349 in *HIV Prevention and AIDS Care in Africa. A District Level Approach*, (ed) Ng'weshemi, J., Boerma, T., Bennet, J., & Schapink, D. Amsterdam: Royal Tropical Institute.
- Verhellen, E., 1993. Children's Rights and Education. A Three-track Legally Binding Imperative. School Psychology International 14, 3:199-208
- Webb, D., 1995. Who will take care of the AIDS orphans? *AIDS Analysis Africa* 52:12-13.
- Wenger, E., 1998. Communities of Practice: learning, meaning and identity.
 Cambridge. Cambridge University Press
- Werner, E., 1995. Resilience in development. Current Directions in Psychological Science 4 (3): 81-85.

- Williamson, J., & Greenberg, A., 2010. Families Not Orphanages. *Better Care Network: Working paper*.
- Williamson, J., 2004. A family is for a lifetime. A discussion of the need for family care for children impacted by HIV/AIDS. *The Synergy Project. DC*.
- Wolf, P.H., & Fesseha, G., 1998. The Orphans of Eritrea. Are orphanages part of the problem or part of the solution? *American Journal of Psychiatry*. 155, 1319-1324.
- Woodhead, J., 1998a. Children's Perspectives on their Working Lives. A
 Participatory Study in Bangladesh, Ethiopia, the Philippines, Guatamala, El
 Salvador and Nicaragua. Stockholm: Radda Barnen.
- Woodhead, M., Camfield, G., & Crivello, G., 2009. How can Children tell us about their Wellbeing? Exploring the Potential of Participatory Research Approaches with Young Lives. Social Indicators Research 90:51-57.

Appendix

Interview guide:

During the interview sessions, I introduced myself and the research assistant and gave a brief background of the study to the participants. The participants were informed of the choice of method that would be used and an explanation was made as to why the discussion will be documented. Furthermore, the participants were informed of the importance of speaking their mind openly and truthfully. This was intended to make the individual participant choose to either participate or not.

The following questions were used during the interview sessions:

- 1. Mention your name, where you come from and how long you have been here.
- 2. How is your ordinary day like?
- 3. Can you tell me how you feel being in this place?
- 4. Can you tell me what it is like to be here with your friends, Moms and teachers?
- 5. What future plans do you have for your adult life?
- 6. Do you have any suggestions for improvement of the orphanage in any aspect?

THANK YOU VERY MUCH FOR YOUR PARTICIPATION